TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

September 8, 2009
A regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was preceded by interviews for committee appointments and was called to order at the Jamestown Town Hall in the Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers, 93 Narragansett Avenue at 7:00 PM by Council President Julio J. DiGiando.  The following members were present: 

Michael G. White, Vice President
William A. Kelly
Robert W. Sutton, Jr.
Barbara A. Szepatowski (arrived at 8:20 p.m.)
also present: 
Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator
Peter D. Ruggiero Town Solicitor
Arlene D. Petit, Town Clerk
Christina Collins, Finance Director (present for the review of 2008/2009 year end budget)

AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

None
COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

None

CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.

It was requested that items # 2 and 3(d) be removed from the Consent Agenda.  It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor White to accept the consent agenda as amended.  So unanimously voted.  The Consent Agenda consisted of the following:

1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a) August 3, 2009(regular session)
b) August 24, 2009 (work session)

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

a)
Jamestown Planning Commission (7/5/2009)
b)
Bike Path Design Committee (5/6/2009, 6/3/2009)

c)
Jamestown Harbor Commission (5/20/2009, 6/20/2009, 7/6/2009)

d)


e)
Jamestown Housing Authority (5/13/2009)

f)
Library Board of Trustees (7/7/2009)

4)
CRMC Notices:

a)
September 2009 Calendar

b)
Notice of public hearing re: the intention of the Coastal Resources Management Council to change the management plans, policies, procedures and regulations relative to Chapter 46-23 of the State of Rhode Island, Tuesday, September 22, 2009 at 6 p.m.

5) DEM Notices:

a)
(None submitted)
6) Zoning Board of Review abutter notification

a)
Public Hearing on August 25, 2009, at 7:00 P.M. re: Application of George Dolos, whose property is located at 23 Narragansett Ave., and further identified as Tax Assessor’s Plat 9, Lot 568 for a special use permit from Article 3, Section 3-1 No. 10 Mixed Use, to change the second floor office to an apartment.  Said property is located in a CD zone and contains 5,225 sq. ft.

7)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns 


a)
Town of East Greenwich in opposition to mandatory binding 


arbitration on monetary matters for teachers


b)
Town of Glocester
i)
in opposition to rate hikes proposed by Blue Cross and United Health

ii)
in opposition to any and all efforts of the United States Congress which would place Rhode Island Communities in jeopardy of unapproved land use

c)
Town of Middletown requesting the General Assembly to enact legislation criminalizing prostitution
d)
Town of Portsmouth 

i)
in opposition to the reinstatement of a toll on the Mt. Hope Bridge

ii)
in opposition to any and all efforts of the United States Congress which would place Rhode Island Communities in jeopardy of unapproved land use

e)
Town of Burrillville 

i)
in opposition to Senate Bill 2009 S1012 “An Act Relating to Towns and Cities – General Powers”

ii)
in opposition to legislation regarding binding arbitration - teachers

8)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes

**********************************************

2)
Bills and Payroll
Councilor Kelly commented on several of the bills and encouraged the Town Administrator to continue his efforts on cost saving measures.  
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor White to accept bills and payroll.  So unanimously voted.

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

d)
Jamestown Zoning Board of Review (7/28/2009)
Page 3, #6 …motion is based on the following findings of fact:
Councilor Sutton questioned the use of the term “prominent Jamestown representatives” in the findings of fact.  

It was moved by Councilor Sutton, seconded by Councilor White to accept the minutes from the Jamestown Zoning Board of Review.  So unanimously voted.
It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Kelly to move item #8under new business up on the agenda.  So unanimously voted.

New Business

8)
Review of 2008/2009 Year End Budget
The Town Administrator reported that although the financial audit for the town has not yet been completed, the town of Jamestown shows a revenue increase of $110,392.00.  On the expenditure side of the budget, the Town Administrator reported a remaining balance of $196,047.00; combining those amounts results in an increase to the fund surplus of approximately $306,439.00.  The Town Administrator noted that of that surplus amount, $150,000.00 is budgeted for the base operating revenue for the subsequent year revenue statement, with the balance going to the undesignated fund balance.  The Town Administrator reported that he would expect the undesignated fund balance to return to over $3,000,000.00, which is over the fifteen percent mark that has been a policy objective.
The Finance Director noted that it is expected that there are a few outstanding bills that may change the numbers slightly.  Ms. Collins stated that with the return on investments down, property transfers and the amount of revenue received from tax stamps down, and the reduction in state aid, it is commendable that the Department Directors made every effort to hold spending in check in order to assist in bringing expenses under budget.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items:
1)
Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) Litigation
2)
Pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (5) Real Estate (acquisition of property)
Council President DiGiando announced that the Council may go into executive session later in the evening pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) Litigation and RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (5) Real Estate (acquisition of property).
COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR, COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1) Town Administrator Report, as follows:
To:  

Honorable Town Council

From:  
Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Date:

September 8, 2009
Subject:
Town Administrator’s Report
Stimulus Funds for Paving

Due to stringent program requirements governing the use federal stimulus funds, the State DOT has yet to release local allocations for paving projects.  However, we understand that DOT will send out agreements to cities and towns within the next two weeks.  Mike Gray and I are concerned that the timeframe for contract documents, bidding, and selection of a contractor will push the paving into the latter fall and onset of colder weather.   The scheduling may also suffer with the flood of projects that “hit the streets” simultaneously, creating difficulties for contractors to manage multiple jobs.   It may be advisable to pave in the spring.   We will have a definitive recommendation at the next meeting.

Fiscal Stress Commission
To address the continuing deterioration of State finances, the Governor has established a fifteen member commission to review options to curtail government spending (see attached).  This effort is designed not only to find cost reduction strategies to offset loss of state aid but also to maximize efficiency in the delivery of local services.   I will keep the Council informed as the work of this commission progresses.

East Ferry Pier Improvements
Looking for an opportunity to fund improvements to the old ferry dock, I submitted a grant request to Representative Deborah Ruggiero who agreed to reach out to the Fiscal Advisor to the House of Representatives.  We had hoped that the relatively small project cost to create a viewing and sitting area might receive support through the Stimulus program or discretionary state funding.   As indicated in the response from Michael O’keefe, the project does not fit eligibility criteria for existing grant programs.

Swine Flu Update
Last Tuesday, Chief Tighe, Fred Pease and I participated in a teleconference with the Director of the Department of Health.  We have been informed that 30% of the population is expected to contract the flu virus this season.  However, officials do not anticipate that the severity of illness will result in fatalities greater than a normal flu season.  Symptoms will generally require 3-4 days to subside.  It was noted that high risk groups are ages 18 - 64 with underlying medical problems.  The peak of the swine flu occurrence is predicted to occur in mid-October.  Vaccines will not be available for widespread distribution until late October or early November.

A follow-up workshop will be held at Newport Hospital on September 18th.

*********************************

Following are comments and requests made by the Council:
Community Sailing Program
Council President DiGiando asked that a community sailing program be discussed at the September 21 Town Council meeting.

Sheffield Cove 
Council President DiGiando asked that the Town Administrator provide information relating to the previous notification by RIDEM of the possible closing of Sheffield Cove.
Fort Getty Master Plan
Councilor Sutton asked for an updated Master Plan for Fort Getty, graphics to include the location of possible wind generators.
Property Acquired Through the Foreclosure on the Rights of Redemption

Councilor DiGiando noted that the Conanicut Island Land Trust has expressed some interest in assisting the Town in securing protection from development for those lots located in the Jamestown Shores.  
It was the consensus of the Council that a letter be sent from the Council President to the Conanicut Island Land Trust and the Conservation Commission requesting their assistance in determining the most effective manner in which to protect those lots acquired by the Town through the foreclosure on the rights of redemption.

2) JEMS July/August Report

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor White to accept the JEMS July/August report.  So unanimously voted.
3) Finance Director’s Report

It was moved by Councilor Sutton, seconded by Councilor Kelly to accept the Finance Director’s report.  So unanimously voted.
PUBLIC HEARING

None

ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS

None
COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

1)
Letter from Governor Donald L. Carcieri re:  notification of grant award to the Town of Jamestown in the amount of $33,338 from the Rhode Island Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor White to accept notification of the CDBG grant award in the amount of $33,338.00.  
Councilor Kelly suggested that a letter be forwarded to Governor Carcieri thanking him for the grant award and asking the Governor to consider more of an investment in the Town of Jamestown.

The Town Administrator noted that the CDBG funding is geared towards low to moderate income housing, as well as economic development opportunities for those with low to moderate income.  

So unanimously voted.

2)
Letter from Conanicut Island Land Trust re:  Tax Sale Lots, Jamestown Shores

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Sutton to accept the letter from Conanicut Island Land Trust regarding tax sale lots in the Jamestown Shores.  So unanimously voted.
3)
Letter from J. B. Walsh re:  Shoreby Hill Historic District

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Council President DiGiando to accept the letter from J. B. Walsh regarding Shoreby Hill Historic District.  So unanimously voted.
4)
Letter from Tania G. Biddle re:  Noise on Narragansett Avenue from motorcycles without mufflers

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Council President DiGiando to accept the letter from Tania G. Biddle regarding Noise on Narragansett Avenue from motorcycles without mufflers.  So unanimously voted. 
5)
Invitation from U.S. Census Bureau to participate in the 2010 Census New Construction program

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Sutton to accept the invitation from the U.S. Census Bureau to participate in the 2010 Census New Construction program.  So unanimously voted. 
6)
Letter from Joyce Leach requesting the opportunity to form a Fort Getty Association

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Sutton to accept the letter from Joyce Leach requesting the opportunity to form a Fort Getty Association.  So unanimously voted.
7)
Letter from Martin S. Hellewell requesting that the fire horns be silenced

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Council President DiGiando to accept the letter from Martin S. Hellewell requesting that the fire horns be silenced.  So unanimously voted. 
8)
Letter from Office of Housing and Community Development re:  CDBG program funding in the amount of $140,750 to support the renovations to the Bayside Apartments

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor White to accept the letter from the Office of Housing and Community Development re:  CDBG program funding in the amount of $140,750 to support the renovations to the Bayside Apartments.  So unanimously voted.
9)
GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc. re:  2nd Quarter Environmental Monitoring Report

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor White to accept the 2nd Quarter Environmental Monitoring Report from GZA GeoEnvironmental, Inc.  So unanimously voted. 

The Town Administrator informed the Council that due to a reduction in the RIDEM staffing at Waste Management, the State review process is now being done by Technical Services.

10)
Letter from William Reppe re:  claim

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Council President DiGiando to accept the notice of claim from William Reppe.
Upon questioning, the Town Administrator stated that the claim would be reviewed by the Town Solicitor prior to any determination being made and returned to the Council for their decision.  
11)
Letters (3) from Anna Macgregor re:  fire horn

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Council President DiGiando to accept the letters from Anna Macgregor regarding the fire horn.  So unanimously voted.
12) Request for funding from the Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Association

It was moved by Councilor White, seconded by Councilor Kelly to accept the communication from the Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Association.  So unanimously voted.
It was the consensus of the Council to invite members of the Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Association to the next Council meeting to further discuss their request for funding.  

LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1) Event/Entertainment Application
Applicant:
Conanicut Island Art Association (CIAA)

Event:

People in Places Art Exhibit

Date:

September 10, 2009 @ 5 p.m to 7 p.m.

Location:
Jamestown Town Hall

It was moved by Councilor Sutton, seconded by Councilor Kelly to approve the Event/Entertainment Application for the Conanicut Island Art Association to hold the opening of their art exhibit on September 10, 2009 from 5 p.m. to 7 p.m. at the Town Hall.  So unanimously voted.
OPEN FORUM

1) Scheduled request to address 

a) Joyce Leach re:  Fort Getty

Joyce Leach, Essex, Connecticut, representing Fort Getty residents read a written statement requesting that improvements be made at the campground and they be allowed to form an association to work with the Council in future decisions regarding Fort Getty.  
2) Non-scheduled request to address

Eric Cote, Columbia Avenue, stated that the fire alarm is a major nuisance and health issue and should be silenced.  Mr. Cote noted that the Emergency Medical Services volunteers do not need a horn to inform them of emergencies, but are notified by pagers.
Jane Enos, Hope Valley, asked that the Council invest in Fort Getty campground.  Ms. Enos stated that the campers are seasonal residents that participate in fund raising events and frequent Jamestown businesses.

Jill Anderson, West Reach Drive, informed the Council that she supports restrictions on Carr Lane.  Ms. Anderson also asked that the Council consider the limited visibility when approaching North Road from Carr Lane.  Ms. Anderson also stated that she strongly supports the request from SBA Wireless to improve cell phone communication on Jamestown.  
Arthur Christman, Windsor Street, informed the Council that several years ago there were plans to include ten or twelve more units at Bayview Terrace.  Mr. Christman also noted that the fire horn alerts those volunteers that are without pagers as well as it announces that fire trucks will be moving.  Mr. Christman supports the use of the fire horn.

William Piva, Director of Parks and Recreation, stated that there are procedures in place for campers to discuss their concerns with himself or the maintenance crew.  Mr. Piva encouraged all seasonal campers to attend the Fort Getty Master Plan Committee meeting being held on Thursday.  Mr. Piva informed the Council that he does not endorse the appointment of a campers association.
Sandra Lee, no address, Fort Getty Camper, stated that campers’ complaints go unanswered.  

Jane Enos, suggested that a committee or focus group should be given an opportunity to meet and discuss these issues.
Councilor Szepatowski arrived.

APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

1) Jamestown Emergency Medical Services Compensation Committee (One (1) vacancy for a member of the Jamestown Emergency Medical Services, term ending 05/31/2012)
a) Nomination for Chief Lennart Nilsson
It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor Sutton to appoint Chief Lennart Nilsson as the member representative on the Jamestown Emergency Medical Services Compensation Committee with a term ending May 31, 2012.  So unanimously voted.
2)
Jamestown Housing Authority


a)
Letter of resignation from Michael Lichtenstein

It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to accept the resignation from Michael Lichtenstein from the Jamestown Housing Authority.  So unanimously voted.
3)
Tax Assessment Board of Review (One (1) vacancy exists on the Tax Assessment Board of Review for an alternate member, term ending May 31, 2012); if favorable reappoint:

a)
Request for reappointment:

i)
Paula Samos (D)

It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to appoint Paula Samos to the Tax Assessment Board of Review as an alternate member, term ending May 31, 2012.  So unanimously voted.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

None
NEW BUSINESS
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor White to move items #4 and 10 up on the agenda.  So unanimously voted.


4)
Acquisition of property re:  79 North Road (per Town Administrator)
The Town Administrator stated that Church Community Housing has withdrawn plans to construct up to ten units of rental housing at 79 North Road property due their inability to secure grant funding for the project.  
The Town Administrator noted that with the encouragement of staff, Councilor Szepatowski and Councilor Kelly and the understanding that the Council was in favor of affordable housing on this property, efforts were made to work with the realtor representing the property and the attorneys for both the owners and the mortgage holder to allow the Town some time to secure approval to purchase the lot.  
The following steps could be taken if the Council believes this is a benefit to the community:  

· The agreed upon purchase price with Church Community Housing of   $350,000

· LESS Town’s set aside funds for affordable housing
                             -$250,000
· BALANCE needed for purchase of 79 North Road

                  $100,000
With $100,000 needed for the purchase, the Council could hold a special financial town meeting or by placing it on the November ballot.  Upon approval by the voters, the funds could be taken from the undesignated fund balance, with plans to direct the annual $50,000 budget appropriation for affordable housing for the next two fiscal years for repayment of the advance.  
The Town Administrator further explained that in order to facilitate the project planning, Women’s Development Corporation (WDC), a nonprofit housing developer, has been contacted.  The Town Administrator noted that he has previously worked with WDC on an affordable housing project in South Kingstown with excellent results.  

The Town Administrator reviewed the proposed Memorandum of Understanding, noting that as part of the MOA the WDC would conduct a feasibility assessment of various development options.  
The Council discussed several areas of concern with the Town acquiring the property without any guarantees of funding for the number of affordable units allowed for this property.  In addition there was much concern raised regarding the development and funding for that property being curtailed because of the possibility of archeological findings.  

The Town Solicitor stated that if the Council chooses to go with a special financial town meeting, it would give some time for further investigation and to prepare a conceptual plan for the project.

It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to work on a Purchase and Sale Agreement for the property at 79 North Road, with the intent of having voters agree to provide $100,000 needed to make up the difference in the purchase price at a special financial town meeting, while continuing to do research and move forward with the project.  So unanimously voted.
It was the consensus of the Council to have the Town Administrator and the Town Solicitor meet and provide an acceptable agreement to the Council in order to move forward with a special financial town meeting.

10)
SBA Advanced Wireless Networks re:  improved cellular reception on north end of island (per Town Administrator)

The Town Administrator informed the Council that he has been meeting with representatives from SBA Advanced Wireless Networks (SBA) in order to provide enhanced cellular coverage on the north end of Jamestown.  
Carly Cowher, Manager Rights and Permitting for SBA, reviewed the proposal which includes the installation of transmission equipment on utility poles at ten locations in the Jamestown Shores and on North Road, East Shore Road, and Eldred Avenue.  Ms. Cowher noted that SBA will lease space from Verizon on the utility poles locate in Town rights-of-way.  
Chris Fargus, Director of ARC Engineering for SBA, stated that the distributed antenna systems (DAS) are networks that are connected to the hub facility where SBA equipment is co-located (Howland Avenue water tank).  In Jamestown, where traditional cellular towers are not practical, a control cabinet is attached to the utility poles and is connected by a fiber optic cable back to the hub.
The Council was in agreement that the cellular service needed to be improved; however, they debated the necessity of the Town giving permission for this project based upon the fact that the poles are owned by Verizon and not the Town.  
The Town Administrator noted that approval of the project would be sufficient.

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to support the installation of additional antennas to be installed in Jamestown to improve cellular reception on the north end of the island.  So unanimously voted.
1) Free Range Chickens (Per Councilor Sutton) 
Councilor Sutton stated that he has had several complaints regarding chickens that have been roaming onto other people’s properties.  Councilor Sutton asked that the Town Administrator contact the owner of the chickens and inform them that “free range” does not mean that animals can roam on property owned by others.
2) Award of Bid
a)
Award of bid to Universal Telecommunications Systems, Inc. re:  Fire Alarm Box Decoder Equipment for an amount not to exceed $36,815.00

i)
Letter of recommendation from the Jamestown Fire Department

It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to accept the letter of recommendation from the Jamestown Fire Department.  So unanimously voted.
It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to award the bid to upgrade the existing radio system at the Fire Department to Universal Telecommunications Systems, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $36,815.00.   So unanimously voted.

b)
Award of bid to J.J. Gregory & Son, Inc. re:  tractor with 60” front-end loader, 3-pt. tiller and 3-pt 72” finish mower for an amount not to exceed $16,915.00

It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to award the bid for a tractor with 60” front-end loader, 3-pt. tiller and 3-pt 72” finish mower to J. J. Gregory & Son, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $16,915.00.  So unanimously voted.
3)
Verizon Communications and the Narragansett Electric Company re:  to place one new joint pole (P.8) and anchor guy location on Bayview Drive N

It was moved by Councilor Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to approve the placement of one new joint pole (P.8) and anchor guy at the specified location on Bayview Dirve.  So unanimously voted.

4)
Acquisition of property re:  79 North Road (per Town Administrator)
Previously addressed.

5)
One-Day Licensing re:  request for administrative approval
The Town Clerk explained that with the increase in requests for one-day licenses the Town Clerk’s office has not been able to meet the timeframe in order to include them on the Council agenda for approval.  The Clerk stated that all efforts will continually be made to include one-day license requests on the Council agenda; however, when unable to, she is requesting that following the approval of Department Directors, the Town Administrator be allowed to approve issuance.  It was noted by the Clerk that all other major events scheduled to be held on Town-owned property would follow the normal procedure of approval by the Town Council.
It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to approve the issuance of one-day licenses by the Town Administrator.  So unanimously voted.

6)
Carr Lane re:  update on proposed ordinance to limit vehicle weight
The Council discussed the most effective manner in which to limit vehicles on Carr Lane.  Concern was raised with the dangers of using such a narrow street as a passage between North Road and East Shore Road by construction equipment and heavy commercial vehicles.
It was the consensus of the Council to continue this item so that the Town Administrator and Town Engineer could meet to determine weight restrictions and the types of vehicles that would meet those weight restrictions on Carr Lane.


7)
Rights-of-Way (per Councilor Kelly)

The Town Administrator will provide the Council with a map of the rights-of-way in Jamestown for discussion at an upcoming meeting.

8)
Review of 2008/2009 Year End Budget 

Previously discussed.
9)
Property at 44 Southwest Avenue, preliminary discussion re:  submittal of offer (Per Councilor Szepatowski)
Councilor Szepatowski requested that this item be continued to the October agenda.
10)
SBA Advanced Wireless Networks re:  improved cellular reception on north end of island (per Town Administrator)
Previously discussed.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

It was moved by Council President DiGiando, seconded by Councilor Szepatowski to enter into executive session at 9:30 p.m. pursuant to RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (2) Litigation and pursuant RIGL 42-46-5 (a) (5) Real Estate (acquisition of property).

It was voted, Councilor Kelly, aye; Councilor Sutton, aye; Councilor Szepatowski, aye; Councilor White, aye; Council President DiGiando; aye.

Upon return of the Council from executive session at 9:59 p.m., it was moved by Szepatowski, seconded by Councilor White to seal the executive session minutes from the public.  It was voted, Councilor Kelly, aye; Councilor Sutton, aye; Councilor Szepatowski, aye; Councilor White, aye; Council President DiGiando; aye. 

Council President DiGiando announced that there were no motions made in executive session.
ADJOURNMENT

It was moved by Councilor Kelly, seconded by Councilor Sutton to adjourn the meeting at 10:03 p.m.  So unanimously voted.
Attest:

Arlene D. Petit

Town Clerk

c:
Town Council Members (5)


Town Administrator


Town Solicitor


Administrative Circulation
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